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AGENDA

I. 3:00 p.m. Call to Order 
II. Pledge of Allegiance
III. Roll Call
IV. Discussion re: TIF Districts review status of the redevelopment project areas
V. Adjournment







         


Posted 10-21-11






MINUTES
At 3:10 pm, the meeting of the Joint Review Board was called to Order.  Present at the meeting were Attorney Herb Klein, EDG representative, Village of North Utica Clerk Laurie Gbur and members representing the Taxing Districts as follows:
Mr. Steve Abel 


LaSalle County Board

Mr. Jim Peters



Utica Township

Ms. Gloria Alvarado


Village of North Utica - Trustee
Ms. Shelba Bimm


Utica Fire Protection District

Ms. Cheryl Raulfsima


IVCC

Mr. Stephen Wrobleski

LaSalle/Peru High School Dist. #120

The following organizations were not represented at the meeting:

Waltham Grade School Dist. #185

Waltham Township

Utica Library District
Dimmick-Wallace-Waltham MTA

This meeting of the Joint Review Board was held to discuss the Fiscal Yr. 2010 and the related income, expenditures and projects for the five TIF’s located within the Village of North Utica.

The meeting began with Attorney Klein presenting a summary sheet of TIF activity to everyone present.  

TIF 1:
The TIF was established in 1995 and will end in 2018; payable in 2019.   

Beginning balance 


$   23,969

Deposits



$ 900,459  (Real Estate of $899,751; Int. Income of $  708)

Expenses



$ 844,751
Ending balance


$   79,677

**Note: An expenditure of  $  42,032 was for the Village’s Well and this category may show some significant increase in the future while the Village is working to repair the Well to address an issue of radium levels that were not in compliance.   
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As stated by Attorney Klein, the Village is working on a long term solution to address the issue.  There is a need for two Wells in the Village in order to support future growth and for safety of the community in cases of fire. 
A total of $  270,599 was expended to the Taxing Districts and separately, $  231,084 to the Private Development Contracts.  There were no new redevelopment agreements during the Fiscal year.

Mr. Peters asked why the Interest Income was shown to be approx. $  50,000 during the last Fiscal Year, and yet was only $  708 during Fiscal Year 2010.  Attorney Klein and Clerk Gbur will look into this and get back to Mr. Peters. 

He then asked about the Private Development Agreement with Ridgeview stating that it was formerly listed as a Private Project.  Attorney Klein stated that when the property was developed an Agreement was entered into between the Village and the Developer thus moving it into the category of Private Redevelopment Contracts.
Mr. Wrobleski asked if there are any plans for projects in TIF 1.  Attorney Klein stated that the Village is hopeful that when the Rt. 178 realignment is complete, future development will follow.  There is a new Antique Mall located in the area, however they have not asked for any TIF assistance and therefore are not included in TIF 1.   There has been some interest in development near Rt. 80.  The Village is hopeful that when the economy is stronger, commercial development will follow in that area as well.

TIF 2:
The TIF was established in 2003 and will end in 2026; payable in 2027.

Beginning balance 


$     8,216

Deposits



$ 117,672 (Real Estate of $  117,516; Int. Income of $  156)

Expenditures



$  75,846

Ending balance


$  50,042

** The water/sewer project in TIF 2 benefits several businesses/properties along Rt. 178 including the Utica Fire Protection District’s new station and commercial business in Country Edge mall.  The current water / sewer extension Bond was recently refinanced and will be paid in full in 2016.  The payments are currently made from TIF 1, which is contiguous to TIF 2, because of the additional funds available.  
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TIF 3:
The TIF was established in 2006; it is the IDI Development. 

Beginning balance


$   6,261

Deposits



$ 11,399 (Real Estate of $11,370; Int. Income of $  29)

Expenditures



$   3,354

Ending balance


$   1,784

**There has been no new development in TIF 3.  The developer is waiting to move forward until the economy shows signs of growth to support the development near I-80.   Originally the Village applied for a Grant to install water/sewer to the area.  The Village was unable to obtain the $1.75 million Grant so the developer built the water tower and the additional improvements. The developer will be paid back by the Village once the land is developed.  
The Village has accepted the water tower and other improvements and has obtained exempt status for the property.

Mr. Peters asked if the developer will require anything additional when the land is developed.  Attorney Klein stated that there has been discussion regarding turn lanes and a stop light at the intersection of Rt. 6 and Rt. 178.  The majority of this expense would be to the developer; the Village’s portion would be minimal.

TIF 4:
The TIF was established in 2006; it is the Love’s Travel Stop Development.
Beginning Balance


$  32,597

Deposits



$  66,569 (Real Estate of $ 66,419; Int. Income of $  150)

Expenditures



$  88,696
Ending balance


$  10,470

**When Love’s Travel Stop developed the property, water/sewer was needed.  The Village applied for and received a Grant in the amount of $ 150,000.    The total project cost was

$ 800,000 of which Love’s paid for the additional $ 650,000.  The Village owns the assets however, they have been paying the amount back to Love’s with additional payments being made to accelerate the payoff.  No other agreements are possible within TIF 4 due to the fact that it is only comprised of 10 acres.  
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TIF 5:
The TIF was established in 2006; it is the Starved Rock Commons Development.

Beginning balance


$   140

Deposits



$   263 (Real Estate of $  262; Int. Income of $  1)

Expenditures



$      0
Ending balance


$   403

**The developer bought the property for the purpose of Senior Housing and Commercial Business.  Soon after, the economy began to show signs of weakness.  The Village remains hopeful that when the economy is stronger, the land will then be developed.  

Mr. Peters asked if there are any projects currently being discussed in the Village.  Attorney Klein stated that while the Village remains hopeful, there are now discussions at this time.  Of course with the new Rt. 178 realignment being close to completion in the Spring, and if the economy grows, that could lead to further development within TIF’s 1 & 2 and the possible development of IDI in TIF 3 and Starved Rock Commons in TIF 5.  There is no possibility for growth in TIF 4 (Love’s) due to the size of the property which is 10 acres.

Mr. Peters then asked when the Village expected to be able to review the TIF progress/status from the Fiscal 2011 year.  Attorney Klein stated that the Village was switched from a cash basis audit to a GASB34 accrual audit in 2010.  This change delayed the 2010 and 2011 audits, thus delaying the review of the TIF’s.  With the Fiscal 2011 audit complete the Village is hopeful that a review of the TIF’s can be scheduled for as early as January or February 2012.  

With no further discussion, a motion was made by Mr. Wrobleski, seconded by Ms. Alvarado to adjourn the meeting at 4:00 pm.


All in favor


Motion carried
Respectfully submitted,

___________________

Laurie A. Gbur

Village Clerk
